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PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

The Appellant, David Tecler, submits this Brief in support of 

his appeal from the Decision and Order dated October 23. 1997 A - 

1); the Amended Decision and Order dated March 4, 1998 (A - 3); 

the Decision and Order dated May 5, 1998 (A - 5); and the Amended 

Order dated July 27, 1998 (A - 7) by the Hon. Gerard E. Maney 

which Orders were based upon the Order of August 28, 1997 (A - 9); 

the Findings of Fact and Order dated March 2, 1998 (A - 12); the 

Order (entry of money judgment - daycare) dated March 2, 1998 (A - 

22); and the Order (entry of money judgment - medical, dental and 

psychological) dated March 2, 1998 (A - 24) by Hearing Examiner 

Heidi Malaczynski.

QUESTIONS PRESENTED

1. Does the Court have the authority to reduce the 

appellant's income below the self-support reserve?

2. Does the stipulation and court order comply with the 

Child Support Standards Act?

3. Is an order of the court enforceable if it does not 

comply with the Child Support Standards Act?

4. Were the day care and dental expenses reasonable?

5. Was the awarding of counsel fees appropriate?



6. Did the court have the authority to use the appellant's 

bail money to pay off his alleged arrears?

STATEMENT OF NATURE AND CASE OF FACTS

The Family Court Order of Hearing Examiner Heidi Malaczynski 

dated August 28, 1997 and entered August 29, 1997 was based upon 

the consent of the parties entering into a Stipulation of child 

support in open court on August 27, 1997. The Order was based upon 

the appellant earning $17,680.00 and the respondent earning 

$12,400.00 per year (A - 26). Appellant was responsible for 58% of 

the basic child support obligation (A - 27) which was determined 

to be $53.37 (A - 28). Appellant was to continue to pay for the 

entire cost of the medical insurance (A - 28). As for establishing 

arrears for the day care the appellant was directed to pay the 

full amount of the day care expense for three months totaling 

$1,740.00 (A - 29) of which $525.00 was a deposit for future day 

care which the respondent has received full reimbursement for. 

Appellant should have paid 58% of $1,215.00 for his child care 

expense and not the full amount owed of $1,215.00 plus the deposit 

of $525.00 totaling $1,740.00. Therefore, the total amount of day 

care arrears owed by the appellant should have been $704.70 and 

not $1,740.00 he is being ordered to pay. This means he is paying 

an extra $1,035.30. More than double his share of the day care 

expense.

During the Contempt proceeding held on February 26, 1998, the 

appellant raised the issue that the parties Stipulation in open 

Court on August 27, 1998 did not comply with the Child Support 

Standards Act. The appellant testified that the day care expense 

was $140.00 per week (A - 30) of which he he was required to pay 
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58% of or $81.20 per week.

Respondent's gross income was determined to be $17,680.00 

minus FICA and Medicare Tax of $1,352.52 leaving him with a CSSA 

income of $16,327.48 times 17% for one child amounts to $53.37 per 

week child support. $53.37 times 52 weeks equals $2,775.24 and to 

this we add the day care expense of $81.20 times 52 weeks equals 

$4,222.40. Thus the appellant has been directed to pay $6,997.64 

as for child support. Appellants CSSA income of $16,327.48 minus 

his child support obligation of $6,997.64 leaves him with 

$9,329.84. This figure does include the medical, dental and other 

expenses the appellant is to pay for his support obligation. 

Appellant having to pay $9,329.84 reduces his income below the 

self support reserve of $10,652.00. This the order does not comply 

with the Child Support Standards Act and as such it is invalid and 

not enforceable.

The most the appellant can be directed to pay is $109.14 per 

week to cover basic child support and all add-ons such as day 

care, uncovered medical and dental, etc. This is based upon his 

CSSA income of $16,327.48 minus the self support reserve which is 

currently $10,868.00 leaves $5,459.48 per year or $104.99 per week 

for his total child support obligation. $104.99 minus $53.37 

leaves $51.62 appellant's obligation for all of his support    

add-ons such as day care and uncovered medical and dental 

expenses.

The above figures are based upon the 1998 Support Support 

Reserve of $10,868.00 and at the time of the order the Self 

Support Reserve was $10,652.00.
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ARGUMENT

POINT ONE

DOES THE COURT HAVE THE AUTHORITY TO REDUCE
THE APPELLANT'S INCOME BELOW THE SELF SUPPORT RESERVE

The appellant's gross income was determined to be $17,680.00 

less $1,352.52) (FICA and Medicare expense) leaves $16,327.48 for 

his CSSA income. Basic child support is $53.37 x 52 = $2,775.24. 

Child care of $81.20 x 52 = $4,222.40. Appellant's income is 

brought below the self-support reserve of $10,652.00 figure for 

1997. $16,327.48 - 2,775.24 - 4,222.40 = $9,329.84. This figure 

does not include uncovered medical, dental, health insurance, etc. 

that the appellant has been ordered to pay. 

Mahady v. Megerell, 164 Misc.2d 618, 625 N.Y.S.2d 834 (1995):

However, in this case, and pursuant to FCA § 413[1][d] where 
the basic child support obligation (formula plus child care 
and health care, or just the formula amount itself) reduces 
the respondent’s income below the self-support reserve, but 
not below the poverty income guidelines, then the “basic 
child support obligation” is redefined to be the sum of fifty 
dollars per month or the difference between the respondent’s 
income and the self-support reserve, which ever is greater. 
Their is simply no statutory authority once the basic child 
support obligation is determined to be fifty dollars per 
month to add on or to otherwise require a respondent to, 
nonetheless,pay a sum of money towards health care o child 
care.

Aside from a technical reading of the Child Support Standards 
act, it is clear that FCA § 413 [1] [d] was meant to act as a 
safety net for those whose basic child support obligation, as 
figured with the use of the CSSA formula, would reduce their 
incomes below the self-support reserve or poverty income 
guidelines. As set forth in the Memorandum of the State 
executive Department accompanying the Child Support Standards 
Act, “the purpose of the self-support reserve is to provide 
for the basic support needs of the non-custodial parent”. 
(1989 McKinney’s Sessions Laws of NY, at 2208, 2209.) It 
hardly seems likely that the legislature intended this 
protection to be wiped our by the addition of unlimited 
health and child care expenses to the non-custodial parent’s 
basic child support obligation.
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Cary on Behalf of Mahady v. Megerell, 219 A.D.2d 334, 643 

N.Y.S.2d 742 (3rd Dept. 1996):

The sole question presented on this appeal is whether Family 
Court properly limited an award of child support by deleting 
additional amounts ordered for child care and health expenses 
because the noncustodial parent's income was below the self-
support reserve.  We conclude that Family Court's 
determination was proper and, therefore, affirm.

Accordingly, we hold that once the noncustodial parent's 
income is determined to be below the applicable self-support 
reserve, "it is the amount of [that] income * * * [which] 
controls the support that may be ordered payable and the 
amount of arrears that may be accrued" (Matter of Beaudoin 
[Michelle J.] v. Joseph K., 165 A.D.2d 359, 361, 567 N.Y.S.2d 
937) and the protection afforded by the application of 
paragraph (d) is absolute (see, Matter of Moehrle v. Moehrle, 
supra).   Any other interpretation deprives the low-income, 
noncustodial parent of the ability to provide for his or her 
own basic support needs and sets a support obligation that 
cannot be realistically paid (cf., Matter of Rose v. Moody, 
83 N.Y.2d 65, 70, 607 N.Y.S.2d 906, 629 N.E.2d 378, supra).

Dunbar v. Dunbar, 649 N.Y.S.2d 753,  (N.Y.A.D. 4 Dept. 1996)

[2] Moreover, defendant demonstrated a meritorious defense to 
the child support provisions of the default judgment.  
Defendant provided evidence that the basic child support 
obligation, when subtracted from his annual income, reduced 
his income below the self-support reserve.  The matrimonial 
Referee erred, therefore, in not determining his child 
support obligation pursuant to Domestic Relations Law § 
240(1-b)(d).  The matrimonial Referee further erred in 
ordering defendant, the noncustodial parent, to pay a pro 
rata share of child care expenses where, as here, the basic 
child support obligation reduces the noncustodial parent's 
income below the self-support reserve (see, Matter of Cary 
[Mahady] v. Megerell, 219 A.D.2d 334, 337, 643 N.Y.S.2d 742).   
We grant the motion in part, vacate the child support 
provisions of the default judgment and remit the matter to 
Supreme Court for further proceedings on plaintiff's 
application for child support.  Because defendant provided no 
defense to plaintiff's allegations of cruel and inhuman 
treatment, we do not vacate the portion of the default 
judgment granting plaintiff a divorce (see, Fayet v. Fayet, 
supra, at 535, 625 N.Y.S.2d 55).

Josephine M. v. Michael F, 151 Misc.2d 1010, 574 N.Y.S.2d 
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492, (Fam. Ct. 1991):

The Child support Standards Act (CSSA) amending F.C.A. § 413 
attempted to address deficiencies in the then present system 
“by adopting guidelines that permit judicial discretion, and 
established minimum and meaningful standards of obligations 
that are based on the premise that both parties share the 
responsibilities for child support” (legislative Declaration 
for L.1989, c. 567).

. . . This court finds that in either determining the 
financial resources of the custodial and non-custodial parent 
or the resources available to a child, that all calculations 
must be initiated from a figure that represents disposable 
income, which at the very least would be a party’s adjusted 
gross income for purposes of the basic child support 
obligations less any taxes.

Moehrle v. Moehrle, 148 Misc.2d 545, 560 N.Y.S.2d 621 (Fam. 

Ct. 1990) 

Since the taxes, insurance, and rent must be counted 
toward support, Lenigan v. Lenigan, 159 A.D.2d 108, 112, 558 
N.Y.S.2d 727, 729, the total paid for support by Petitioner 
remains $73.00 per week.   This is 46.9% of his present 
income, and brings that income not only below his "self-
support reserve" as defined in paragraph 1(b)(6) of Section 
413, but also below the poverty income guidelines amount for 
a single person as reported by the United States Department 
of Health and Human Services.   Under these circumstances, 
subdivision 1(d) of the statute provides that the basic child 
support obligation shall be twenty-five dollars ($25.00) per 
month, or the difference between the non-custodial parent's 
income and self-support reserve, whichever is greater.

Paragraph 1(a) of the statute gives the court the right 
to vary from the guidelines only with respect to 
determinations made under paragraph 1(c). Therefore, the 
protection afforded Petitioner by paragraph 1(d) would appear 
to be absolute.

Based upon the above the Court does not have the authority to 

reduced the appellant's income below the self-support reserve.

POINT TWO

DOES THE STIPULATION AND COURT ORDER COMPLY 
WITH THE CHILD SUPPORT STANDARDS ACT
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The Family Court Order does not recite the reason(s) for the 

deviation of the appellant's child support obligation that brings 

the appellant's income below the self-support reserve. There is 

nothing in the record documenting that the appellant was informed 

about the self-support reserve and that the Court could not order 

him to pay an amount of child support that would reduce his income 

below the self-support reserve. Nothing in the Stipulation or the 

Court order recite the mandatory language of Family Court Act § 

413 1(g) and (h) and subsequent case law has ruled such lack as 

being grounds for a revision of the support requirements in 

accordance with the Child Support Standards Act.

The parties Stipulation fails to comply with Family Court Act 

§413(h) and supporting case law.

(h) A validly executed agreement or stipulation 
voluntarily entered into between the parties after the 
effective date of this subdivision presented to the court for 
incorporation in an order or judgment shall include a 
provision stating that the parties have been advised of the 
provisions of this subdivision and that the basic child 
support obligation provided for therein would presumptively 
result in the correct amount of child support to be awarded.  
In the event that such agreement or stipulation deviates from 
the basic child support obligation, the agreement or 
stipulation must specify the amount that such basic child 
support obligation would have been and the reason or reasons 
that such agreement or stipulation does not provide for 
payment of that amount.  Such provision may not be waived by 
either party or counsel.  Nothing contained in this 
subdivision shall be construed to alter the rights of the 
parties to voluntarily enter into validly executed agreements 
or stipulations which deviate from the basic child support 
obligation provided such agreements or stipulations comply 
with the provisions of this paragraph.  The court shall, 
however, retain discretion with respect to child support 
pursuant to this section.  Any court order or judgment 
incorporating a validly executed agreement or stipulation 
which deviates from the basic child support obligation shall 
set forth the court's reasons for such deviation.

As the Respondent was never informed that his child support 
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obligation would reduce his income below the self-support reserve, 

the Stipulation made in open court must be declared invalid and 

not enforceable. 

The stipulation and court order further fail to state the 

reasons for the deviation from the Child Support Standards Act as 

required by Family Court Act §413(h).

Sievers v. Estelle, 211 A.D.2d 173, 626 N.Y.S.2d 592 (3rd 

Dept. 1995):

Appeals (1) from an order of the Family Court of 
Tompkins County (Barrett, J.), entered December 10, 1993, 
which dismissed petitioner's application, in a proceeding 
pursuant to Family Court Act article 4, seeking child 
support, and (2) from an order of said court, entered July 
21, 1994, which dismissed a second application seeking the 
same relief.

To resolve a custody dispute between the parties which 
arose when petitioner failed to return their son to 
respondent at the end of a visitation period, respondent 
agreed to the transfer of physical custody of the child to 
petitioner and petitioner agreed to waive child support from 
respondent.   The agreement was approved by Family Court.   
Less than a year later, petitioner sought child support from 
respondent, claiming, inter alia, that her agreement to waive 
child support was void as against public policy.   Family 
Court avoided the public policy issue by construing the 
agreement not as an absolute waiver of respondent's support 
obligation, but as an agreement to fix respondent's current 
support obligation at $0, subject to future adjustment 
pursuant to the principles applicable whenever a party seeks 
modification of a previously agreed upon amount of child 
support.   Finding no change of circumstances that could not 
have been foreseen by petitioner when she entered into the 
agreement with respondent, Family Court dismissed the 
petition.   Shortly thereafter, petitioner filed a second 
petition, again seeking child support from respondent.   
Family Court dismissed the second petition, again finding no 
change in circumstances which would warrant a modification of 
the agreement.   Petitioner appeals from both orders of 
dismissal.

[1] The Child Support Standards Act (hereinafter CSSA) 
provides that an agreement which deviates from the basic 
child support obligation "must specify the amount that such 
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basic child support obligation would have been and the reason 
or reasons that such agreement or stipulation does not 
provide for payment of that amount" (Family Ct. Act § 
413[1][h], as amended by L.1992, ch. 41, § 148, eff.  Apr. 2, 
1992).   The agreement at issue, which provides for no child 
support, clearly deviates from the basic child support 
obligation, (FN1) and the parties' agreement contains neither 
the amount of the basic child support obligation nor the 
reason for deviating therefrom.   The requirement that the 
agreement so provide cannot be waived by either party (Family 
Ct. Act § 413[1][h] and, therefore, petitioner's failure to 
raise the defect is irrelevant.   The question to be resolved 
is what effect the defect has on the parties' agreement.

[2][3] Prior to the 1992 amendment, the CSSA provided 
only that an agreement containing a child support provision 
must include a statement that the parties were aware of the 
CSSA (Family Ct. Act § 413[1][h], as added by L.1989, ch. 
567, § 8).   In Matter of Clark v. Clark, 198 A.D.2d 599, 603 
N.Y.S.2d 245), we considered the effect of the absence of 
such a statement and concluded that an agreement would remain 
enforceable despite the omission if in fact the parties were 
aware of the provisions of the CSSA when they executed the 
agreement.   We therefore remitted the matter in Matter of 
Clark v. Clark (supra ) for a hearing on that issue (see, 
Gonsalves v. Gonsalves, 212 A.D.2d 932, 622 N.Y.S.2d 989).   
By amending the CSSA to require the inclusion of specific 
information, the Legislature evinced the intent that the 
parties' general knowledge of the rights and obligations 
created by the CSSA is no longer sufficient.

[4] As amended, the statute now requires not only the 
parties' general knowledge of the provisions of the CSSA, but 
also specific knowledge of the amount that the basic child 
support obligation would have been and an awareness that such 
amount "would presumptively result in the correct amount of 
child support to be awarded" (Family Ct. Act § 413[1][h].  
The CSSA also now requires that the parties to the agreement  
state the reason or reasons for any deviation from the amount 
of the basic child support obligation(id.).   The purpose of 
these requirements is to protect the interests of the 
children who are the intended beneficiaries of the CSSA.

Assuming that the omission of the required information 
in the agreement itself is not a fatal defect, we are of the 
view that the purpose of the statutory requirements would not 
be served by permitting the omission to be cured on the basis 
of a hearing to determine the parties' subjective knowledge 
and intent.   In the absence of any written, documentary 
evidence to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of 
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the CSSA, such as writings executed contemporaneously with 
the agreement or submitted in support of the petition for 
court approval of the agreement, the parties' agreement is 
insufficient to justify deviation from the basic child 
support obligation (see, Family Ct. Act § 413[1][h].  The 
orders must, therefore, be reversed and the matter remitted 
to Family Court to determine the amount respondent must pay 
in child support pursuant to the provisions of the CSSA.

ORDERED that the orders are reversed, on the law, 
without costs, and matter remitted to the Family Court of 
Tompkins County for further proceedings not inconsistent with 
this court's decision.

Bill v. Bill, 214 A.D.2d 84, 631 N.Y.S.2d 699 (2nd Dept. 

1995):

[2] Our analysis of whether the support provisions of 
the parties' stipulation of settlement may be enforced to bar 
a division of child care costs must begin with a 
consideration of the CSSA and the policy concerns which led 
to its enactment.  As the Court of Appeals recently observed 
in Cassano v. Cassano, 85 N.Y.2d 649, 652, 628 N.Y.S.2d 10, 
651 N.E.2d 878, the CSSA was enacted to bring "greater 
uniformity, predictability and equity in fixing child support 
awards" by replacing the former needs-based discretionary 
system with a precisely articulated method for determining 
support.  Under the CSSA guidelines, the court must first 
determine the combined income of both parents, and then 
multiply that income, up to a cap of $80,000, by a child 
support percentage which varies depending upon the number of 
children involved.  For example, where a couple has one 
child, they are required to contribute 17% of their combined 
annual income to child support, and where a couple has two 
children, their support obligation consists of 25% of their 
income.  Each parent's share of this basic support obligation 
is determined in accordance with his or her proportionate 
share of their combined income.  The objective of the statute 
is to shift the determination of child support awards away 
"from a balancing of the expressed needs of the child and the 
income available to the parents" and to a consideration of 
the "total income available to the parents and the standard 
of living that should be shared with the child" (see, Cassano 
v. Cassano, supra, at 652, 628 N.Y.S.2d 10, 651 N.E.2d 878).   
In keeping with this aim, a court may, in its discretion, 
apply the support formula to parental income in excess of the 
$80,000 cap where a consideration of the parties' 
circumstances demonstrates "no reason why there should be a 
departure from the prescribed percentage" (Cassano v. 
Cassano, supra, at 655, 628 N.Y.S.2d 10, 651 N.E.2d 878).
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In addition to the support obligation derived by 
applying the appropriate child support percentage to parental 
income, clauses four, five, six, and seven of Domestic 
Relations Law § 240(1-b)(c) allow the basic support 
obligation to be increased by directing, for example, that 
the parents share certain health costs, and, where 
appropriate, the cost of private school or college.  Of 
particular relevance to this appeal is clause four, which 
provides that where the custodial parent is working, or is 
receiving training or education that will lead to employment, 
and incurs child care expenses as a result, the court must 
ascertain the reasonable amount of such expenses and 
apportion responsibility for such expenses between the 
parties "in the same proportion as each parent's income is to 
the combined parental income".  An examination of the 
legislative history of the CSSA reveals that child care costs 
were set out as "a distinct element of the basic child [care] 
obligation" because such costs "can represent an inordinate 
proportion of the costs of raising a child", and place an 
undue financial burden on the custodial parent (see, L.1989, 
ch. 567, Memorandum of the State Executive Department).  
Moreover, supporters of the bill expressed concern that "the 
burden of child care costs" could be "a real disincentive to 
the custodial parent's seeking employment" (L.1989, ch. 567, 
Memorandum of the State Executive Department).

[3] Although the parties to a matrimonial action are 
permitted to "opt out" of the requirements of the CSSA, the 
strong policy objectives underlying the statute require such 
a decision to be knowingly made, and " '[a] finding that 
either party was unaware of the CSSA will * * * invalidate an 
agreement which does not comply with its mandates' " 
(citation omitted) (see, Gonsalves v. Gonsalves, 212 A.D.2d 
932, 934, 622 N.Y.S.2d 989;  Matter of Clark v. Clark, 198 
A.D.2d 599, 603 N.Y.S.2d 245;  Sloam v. Sloam, 185 A.D.2d 
808, 586 N.Y.S.2d 651).   As originally enacted, the statute 
expressly required any agreement containing a child support 
provision to include a statement that the parties were aware 
of the CSSA (see, Domestic Relations Law § 240[1-b][h], as 
added by L.1989, ch. 567, § 7;  see also, Sievers v. Estelle, 
211 A.D.2d 173, 626 N.Y.S.2d 592).   Furthermore, in 1992 the 
Legislature "stiffen[ed] the prior law" by amending paragraph 
(h) of the statute to require parties to an "opt out" 
agreement to state that they are aware that the application 
of the CSSA guidelines "would 'presumptively result in the 
correct amount of child support to be awarded' " (see, 
Scheinkman, Supplementary Practice Commentary, McKinney's 
Cons.Laws of N.Y., Book 14, Domestic Relations Law § 240, 
Pocket Part at 289).  Under the 1992 amendments, the parties 
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must also set forth what the CSSA result would have been had 
child support been calculated in accordance with the [214 
A.D.2d 90] guidelines, and explain the reasons they agreed 
not to employ that result (Scheinkman, Supplementary Practice 
Commentary, McKinney's Cons.Laws of N.Y., Book 14, Domestic 
Relations Law § 240, Pocket Part at 290).  These amendments, 
which "make it more difficult for parties to effectively 
agree to deviate from CSSA results" (see, Scheinkman, 
Supplementary Practice Commentary, McKinney's Cons.Laws of 
N.Y., Book 14, Domestic Relations Law § 240, Pocket Part at 
290), are intended to "protect the interests of the children 
who are the intended beneficiaries of the CSSA" (Sievers v. 
Estelle, supra, at 176, 626 N.Y.S.2d 592).   Proponents of 
the 1992 legislation further submitted that the amendments 
would assist review of modification applications, reasoning 
that if the parties agreed to a deviation from the CSSA 
results because of special conditions that existed at the 
time of the agreement, modification could be obtained upon a 
showing that those conditions no longer exist (see, 
Scheinkman, Supplemental Practice Commentary, McKinney's 
Cons.Laws of N.Y., Book 14, Domestic Relations Law § 240, 
Pocket Part at 289).

As amended effective April 2, 1992, paragraph (h) now 
provides:

"A validly executed agreement or stipulation voluntarily 
entered into between the parties * * * [and] presented to the 
court for incorporation in an order or judgment shall include 
a provision stating that the parties have been advised of the 
provisions of this subdivision, and that the basic child 
support obligation provided for therein would presumptively 
result in the correct amount of child support to be awarded.  
In the event that such agreement or stipulation deviates from 
the basic child support obligation, the agreement or 
stipulation must specify the amount that such basic child 
support obligation would have been and the reason or reasons 
that such agreement or stipulation does not provide for 
payment of that amount."

[4] [5] [6] Since Domestic Relations Law §§ 240(1-
b)(c)(4) and 240(1-b)(h) are both part of the same 
subdivision, it is clear that the statutory intent is to 
ensure that a party be aware of all of the relevant 
provisions of the CSSA, including his or her right to receive 
a pro rata share of child care expenses, in order to 
knowingly and intelligently waive those rights.  While an 
agreement need not expressly state that each potential 
supplement to the basic support obligation has been 
considered, compliance with the newly amended paragraph (h) 
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demands, at minimum, that an agreement demonstrate that the 
parties have been fully informed of the provisions of the 
statute, and of how the guidelines would operate in their 
individual circumstances.  Compliance with paragraph (h) 
further mandates that the parties reach an agreement upon 
what their respective support obligations under CSSA would 
be, which can be an issue of contention where, as here, the 
parties' combined income exceeds the $80,000 statutory cap, 
making application of the statutory formula to excess income 
discretionary.  Thus, compliance with paragraph (h) would 
have avoided the very situation presented at bar, where the 
husband claims that he agreed to pay a greater amount of 
support than he would have been required to pay under the 
guidelines because his negotiated support obligation was 
intended to encompass a contribution toward child care 
expenses, while the wife asserts that the level of support 
which the parties agreed upon was in reality slightly less 
than that which would have been required under the statutory 
formula.

We further note that compliance with the requirements of 
the 1992 amendments would have obviated the need for a 
hearing to determine whether the parties intended to waive 
their rights under the CSSA.  Indeed, bearing in mind 
paragraph (h)'s purposes of ensuring that the provisions of 
the CSSA have been knowingly waived and of facilitating 
review of modification applications, we agree with the 
Appellate Division, Third Department's recent observation 
that "the purpose of the statutory requirements would not be 
served by permitting the omission [of the required 
information] to be cured on the basis of a hearing to 
determine the parties' subjective knowledge and intent" 
(Sievers v. Estelle, supra, 211 A.D.2d 173, 626 N.Y.S.2d 
592).

[7] In the case before us, the parties' stipulation of 
settlement wholly failed to comply with the provisions of 
paragraph (h), which were in effect on the date of the 
agreement, and at the hearing, they presented conflicting 
testimony regarding their subjective beliefs as to whether 
the stipulation intentionally excluded a provision requiring 
child care costs to be divided.  Under these circumstances, 
we conclude that the parties' stipulation does not operate as 
an effective waiver of the wife's statutory entitlement to 
demand a contribution for her reasonable child care expenses.  
Accordingly, the Family Court did not err in directing the 
husband to share child care costs with the wife, and the 
order appealed from is affirmed insofar as appealed from.

POINT THREE
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IS AN ORDER OF THE COURT ENFORCEABLE IF IT
DOES NOT COMPLY WITH THE CHILD SUPPORT STANDARDS ACT

That in order to find the respondent in willful violation of 

a Court order the Court must first determine whether the Order is 

a "lawful order" of the court. Family Court Act Section 454 

requires a finding of a willful violation of a "lawful order" of 

the court in order to impose any punishment. Respondent in his 

Objections to the Hearing Examiner's Order documented that the 

Order did not comply with the Child Support Standards Act and as 

such was invalid and not enforceable. As the Order is invalid and 

not enforceable it cannot be a "lawful order" of the Court. 

Further, the hearing examiner did not find that the respondent 

willfully violated a "lawful order" of the court as required by 

Family Court Act § 454.  Her order on page A -  24 states: 

ADJUDGED that the respondent knowingly, willingly, 
consciously and voluntarily violated the august 28, 1997 
order of support; . .. 

Family Court Act § 454 states:

§ 454. Powers of the court on violation of a support 
order

1. If a respondent is brought before the court for 
failure to obey any lawful order of support and if, after 
hearing, the court is satisfied by competent proof that the 
respondent has failed to obey any such order, the court may 
use any or all of the powers conferred upon it by this part.  
The court has the power to use any or all enforcement powers 
in every proceeding brought for violation of a court order 
under this part regardless of the relief requested in the 
petition.

2. Upon a finding that a respondent has failed to comply 
with any lawful order of support:

3. Upon a finding by the court that a respondent has 
willfully failed to obey any lawful order of support, the 
court shall order respondent to pay counsel fees to the 
attorney representing petitioner pursuant to section four 
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hundred thirty-eight of this act and may in addition to or in 
lieu of any or all of the powers conferred in subdivision two 
of this section or any other section of law:

Reusch v. Reusch, 113 Misc.2d 489, 449 N.Y.S.2d 422

. . . Sec.  454 of the Family Court Act authorizes Family 
Court to act where there is a willful violation of any lawful 
order issued under Article 4 of the Family Court Act.

In the Matter of Re D, 58 Misc.2d 1093, 296 N.Y.S.2d 825 (Fam 
Ct. 1968)

In connection with the above mentioned sections, the 
question arises as to what constitutes 'a lawful order'.  
Black's Law Dictionary, Fourth Edition at page 1032  defines 
the word lawful as follows:

'Legal; Warranted or authorized by the law; having the 
qualifications prescribed by law; not contrary to nor 
forbidden by the law.  * * *'  (Emphasis supplied).

(See also Black's Law Dictionary Fifth Edition page 797 
and Sixth Edition page 885)

Korn v. Gulotta, 186 A.D.2d 196, 587 N.Y.S.2d 906 (2nd Dept. 
1992)

Contrary to Korn's contention, we find that the Supreme 
Court did not improvidently exercise its discretion by 
denying his motion to hold the respondents in  contempt (see, 
Educational Reading Aids Corp. v. Young, 175 A.D.2d 152, 572 
N.Y.S.2d 39).   It is settled law that, in order to find that 
contempt has occurred in a given case, it must initially be 
determined that "a lawful order of the court, clearly 
expressing an unequivocal mandate,  was in effect" (Matter of 
McCormick v. Axelrod, 59 N.Y.2d 574, 583, 466 N.Y.S.2d 279, 
453 N.E.2d 508, amended, 60 N.Y.2d 652, 467 N.Y.S.2d 571, 454 
N.E.2d 1314; see also, Matter of Department of Envtl.  
Protection v. Department of Envtl.  Conservation of the State 
of N.Y., 70 N.Y.2d 233, 519 N.Y.S.2d 539,).  

Munz v. Munz, 661 N.Y.S.2d 882 (N.Y.A.D. 3 Dept. 1997)

[1] We affirm.  "In order to find that a civil contempt 
has occurred, it must be determined that the party charged 
with contempt had knowledge of and disobeyed a lawful order 
of the court which '[e]xpressed an unequivocal mandate' " 

Haber v. Haber, 225 A.D.2d 664, 639 N.Y.S.2d 476 (2d Dept 
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1996)

In order to sustain a finding of contempt based on an 
alleged violation of a court order, it is necessary to 
establish that a lawful order of the court clearly expressing 
an unequivocal mandate was in effect (see, Guerriere v. 
Guerriere, 188 A.D.2d 583, 584, 591 N.Y.S.2d 475;  see also, 
Frandsen v. Frandsen, 190 A.D.2d 975, 976, 594 N.Y.S.2d 87). 

Village of St. Johnsville v. Triumpho, 220 A.D.2d 847, 632 

N.Y.S.2d 263 (3rd Dept. 1995)

"[A]n order of a court must be obeyed, no matter how 
erroneous it may be, so long as the court is possessed of 
jurisdiction  and its order is not void on its face" (City 
School Dist. of City of Schenectady v. Schenectady Fedn. of 
Teachers, 49 A.D.2d 395, 397, 375 N.Y.S.2d 179, lv. denied 38 
N.Y.2d 707, 820, 382 N.Y.S.2d 1026, 345 N.E.2d 603, appeal 
dismissed 38 N.Y.2d 820, 826, 382 N.Y.S.2d 1033, 345 N.E.2d 
607;  see, Sprecher v. Port Washington Union Free School 
Dist., 166 A.D.2d 700, 701, 561 N.Y.S.2d 284). 

Power Authority v. Moeller, 57 A.D.2d 380, 395 N.Y.S.2d 497 

(3rd Dept. 1977)

"(A)n order of a court must be obeyed, no matter how 
erroneous it may be, so long as the court is possessed of 
jurisdiction and its order is not void on its face" (City 
School Dist. of City of Schenectady v. Schenectady Fed. of 
Teachers, supra, p. 397, 375 N.Y.S.2d p. 181).

Bickwid v. Deutsch, 229 A.D.2d 533, 645 N.Y.S.2d 539 (2nd 

dept. 1996)

.  .  .  An order of the court must be obeyed even if 

erroneously made, so long as the court had jurisdiction,  and the 

order was not void on its face . . .

People v. Forman, 145 Misc.2d 115, 546 N.Y.S.2d 755

Violation of this provision of the Temporary Order of 
Protection cannot support a charge of criminal contempt. As a 
rule, the order of a court, no matter how erroneous, must be 
obeyed unless the issuing court lacks jurisdiction  or the 
order is void on its face.  Ketchum v. Edwards, 153 N.Y. 534, 
539, 47 N.E. 918 (1897);

16



The fact that the appellant's court order reduced his income 

below the self-support reserve and therefore is invalid and not 

enforceable would make the order void on its face.

An order may be erroneous, irregular or improvidently issued 

and still be lawful. In this proceeding the order is not lawful as 

it does not comply with the Child Support Standards Act and as 

such is not enforceable and therefore, is void on its face. 

Sievers v. Estelle, 211 A.D.2d 173, 626 N.Y.S.2d 592 (3rd 

Dept. 1995):

. . . The requirement that the agreement so provide 
cannot be waived by either party (Family Ct. Act § 413[1][h] 
and, therefore,  petitioner's failure to raise the defect is 
irrelevant.

. . . the parties' agreement is insufficient to justify 
deviation from the basic child support obligation (see, 
Family Ct. Act § 413[1][h].  The orders must, therefore, be 
reversed and the matter remitted to Family Court to determine 
the amount respondent must pay in child support pursuant to 
the provisions of the CSSA.

Phillips v. Phillips, 666 N.Y.S.2d 656 (2nd Dept. 1997)

Since both the original order of child support and the 
stipulation upon which it was based violated the Child 
Support Standards Act (hereinafter the CSSA) in that they 
failed to include provisions stating that the parties had 
been apprised of their rights under the CSSA, the amount that 
would have been awarded under the CSSA, and the reason for 
deviating from the CSSA amount, the original child support 
order was invalid and not enforceable (see, Matter of Bill v. 
Bill, 214 A.D.2d 84, 631 N.Y.S.2d 699;  Vernon v. Vernon, --- 
A.D.2d ----, 656 N.Y.S.2d 634;  see also, Scheinkman, 1992 
Supp.Prac. Commentaries, McKinney's Cons.Laws of N.Y., Book 
14, Domestic Relations Law C240:27, 1997 Supp.Pamph., at 374)

Sullivan v. Sullivan, 662 N.Y.S.2d 548  (2nd Dept. 1997)

However, when, as here, the circumstances warrant 
modification of child support, the Child Support Standards 
Act must be applied to determine the level of child support 
and any deviation therefrom must be explained (see, Domestic 
Relations Law § 240[1-b][b], and [c], Matter of Dinkins v. 
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Mabry, 194 A.D.2d 787, 789, 599 N.Y.S.2d 620;  Matter of 
Alice C. v. Bernard G.C., 193 A.D.2d 97, 110-111, 602 
N.Y.S.2d 623;  Scheinkman, New York Law of Domestic Relations 
§ 25.18, at 429).  This was not done in the instant case.

Sheridan v. Sheridan, 174 Misc.2d 249, 663 N.Y.S.2d 797   

(N.Y.Sup. 1997)

. . . Any court order or judgment which deviates from the 
basic child support obligation shall set forth the reasons 
for such deviation.

Goodwin v. Brown, 229 A.D.2d 537, 646 N.Y.S.2d 35 (2nd Dept. 

1996)

The Family Court incorrectly confirmed the Hearing 
Examiner's computation of the father's child support 
obligation which deviated from the strict statutory rate set 
forth in the Child Support Standards Act [hereinafter CSSA] 
(see, Family Ct. Act § 413).  Application of the CSSA creates 
a rebuttable presumption that the statutory guidelines will 
yield the correct amount of child support (see, Matter of 
Keay v. Menda, 210 A.D.2d 483, 620 N.Y.S.2d 472).

POINT FOUR

WERE THE DAY CARE AND DENTAL EXPENSES REASONABLE

Respondent currently has free day care available to him, 

which the petitioner utilized for over two years, five days a week 

for whatever hours are required and has free dental available to 

him.

Family Court Act § 413 (1)(c)(4) and (5) state:

(4) Where the custodial parent is working, or receiving 
elementary or secondary education, or higher education or 
vocational training which the court determines will lead to 
employment, and incurs child care expenses as a result 
thereof, the court shall determine reasonable child care 
expenses and such child care expenses, where incurred, shall 
be prorated in the same proportion as each parent's income is 
to the combined parental income.  Each parent's pro rata 
share of the child care expenses shall be separately stated 
and added to the sum of subparagraphs two and three of this 
paragraph.
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(5) The court shall prorate each parent's share of 
future reasonable health care expenses of the child not 
covered by insurance in the same proportion as each parent's 
income is to the combined parental income.  The non-custodial 
parent's pro rata share of such health care expenses shall be 
paid in a manner determined by the court, including direct 
payment to the health care provider.

Judge Tobin in her Opinion of the Court stated:

“ . . The record reveals that the Hearing 
examiner explained that the court cannot dictate to a 
custodial parent what medical providers the custodial parent 
may choose. As a noncustodial parent, respondent cannot have 
prior approval of medical expenses. The Child Support 
Standards Act required each parent to pay a pro rata share of 
unreimbursed medical income. Respondent has made no argument 
that his pro rata share of the combined parental income has 
changed. Thus his obligation for unreimbursed medical 
expenses remains the same.”

The court should have stated that the Child Support Standards 

Act requires each parent to pay a pro rata share of “reasonable” 

unreimbursed medical expenses, not just unreimbursed medical 

expenses (income - used by mistake by court).

“Respondent asserts that Family Court Act § 413 
(1)(c)(5) provides for prorating future “reasonable” 
unreimbursed medical expenses. Respondent argues that the 
expenses incurred by petitioner are not reasonable because 
the providers overcharge compared to other providers in the 
community. The use of the term reasonable in the statute 
refers to the services provided, not the price charged for 
the services.”

The statute refers to “’reasonable’ health care ‘expenses’” 

not reasonable health care services as stated by the Court.

Reasonable as defined by Webster’s Ninth New Collegiate 

Dictionary, page 981, means “b: not extreme or excessive, c: 

moderate, fair, d: inexpensive”.

Reasonable as defined by Black’s Law Dictionary Fifth Edition 

page 1138 means “Fair, proper, just, moderate, suitable under the 

circumstances”.
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Expense as defined by Webster’s Ninth New Collegiate 

Dictionary, page 437, means “financial burden or outlay: cost”.

Expense as defined by Black’s Law Dictionary Fifth Edition 

page 518 means “That which is expended, laid out or consumed. An 

outlay; charge; cost; price.”

Bruder v. Aggen, 665 N.Y.S.2d 722 (3rd Dept.)

There must be a reversal.  As a starting point, the 
record reveals that contrary to the findings made by the 
Hearing Examiner and Family Court, respondent did not consent 
to dismissal of his cross petition, nor did he waive his 
request for an order limiting his obligation to reimburse 
petitioner for 76% of the child's reasonable health care 
expenses.  Additionally, while Family Court was correct in 
concluding that it could neither compel petitioner to choose 
a particular health care provider nor require her to seek 
prior approval from respondent for any health care expense in 
excess of $50, we are of the view that the court erred in its 
interpretation of Family Court Act § 413(1)(c)(5).

"It is fundamental that a court, in interpreting a 
statute, should attempt to effectuate the intent of the 
Legislature * * * and where the statutory language is clear 
and unambiguous, the court should construe it so as to give 
effect to the plain meaning of the words used * * * " 
(Patrolmen's Benevolent Assn. of City of N.Y. v. City of New 
York, 41 N.Y.2d 205, 208, 391 N.Y.S.2d 544, 359 N.E.2d 1338 
[citations omitted];  see, Doctors Council v. New York City 
Empls.  Retirement Sys., 71 N.Y.2d 669, 674-675, 529 N.Y.S.2d 
732, 525 N.E.2d 454).  Family Court Act § 413(1)(c)(5) 
provides, in relevant part, that "[t]he court shall prorate 
each parent's share of future reasonable health care expenses 
of the child not covered by insurance in the same proportion 
as each parent's income is to the combined parental income".  
In our view, the statute on its face reveals that the word 
"reasonable" was intended to refer to and modify the word 
"expenses".  Moreover, even if we were to perceive an 
ambiguity in the statute, we would find that our construction 
thereof is entirely consistent with the overall purpose of 
Family Court Act § 413(1)(c), which apportions the costs and 
expenses associated with child rearing between the custodial 
and noncustodial parents, and the underlying legislative 
history.

Respondent is not disputing his obligation to pay a 
portion of his child's uncovered health care expenses, nor 
does he take issue with the reimbursement rate (76%) 
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established by Family Court.  Thus, to the extent that 
respondent seeks an order directing that he be responsible 
for only 76% of his child's reasonable uncovered health care 
expenses, we are of the view that he is entitled to such 
relief (see generally, Lauria v. Lauria, 187 A.D.2d 888, 889-
890, 590 N.Y.S.2d 559).   As respondent's entitlement to 
reimbursement from petitioner ultimately hinges upon whether 
the dental expenses incurred were indeed reasonable, which, 
in turn, involves a factual determination, we remit this 
matter to Family Court for resolution of that issue.

Based upon the above the appellant's obligation to pay for 

day care expense which is available to the parties free of charge 

is not a reasonable day care expense. 

Further, Doctor Tecler, the appellant's father has been a 

practicing dentist for 30 years and is the Fourth District Dental 

Society Peer Review Chairman. Appellant having to pay for dental 

expenses that he has provided for two years for free and continues 

to have free dental available to him is not a reasonable health 

care expense for him.

Appellant should not be required to pay for dental and child 

care expenses as they are not reasonable as he has them available 

for no charge. 

Even if the hearing examiner has no authority to interfere 

with the custodial rights of the respondent and to direct the 

respondent to use a particular provider or how much she may spend 

for the services of the health care provider, the hearing examiner 

does have the authority to determine the “reasonable” cost of the 

services provided by the health care provider.

As stated by the respondent, the appellant has no say as to 

which doctors or dentists the respondent may take the minor child 

to. He further has no say as to the cost of said services. As 

such, the respondent should not have “carte blanch” as to the cost 

of said services as she is only paying a fraction of the cost.
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The statute specifically states that appellant is responsible 

for “reasonable” health care expenses. What is a reasonable health 

care expense? How does the court determine a “reasonable” health 

care expense? How does a non-custodial parent protect his rights 

to “reasonable” health care costs as the statute requires when the 

court allows the custodial parent unlimited discretion as to who 

she uses as the health care provider and how much the medical or 

dental expenses will be?

It should be noted that the lower court never determined the 

“reasonable” costs of the services provided nor was the lower 

court interested in doing so. Therefore, the lower court abdicated 

its responsibility to determine the “reasonable” health care costs 

as required by statute.

POINT FIVE

WAS THE AWARDING OF COUNSEL FEES APPROPRIATE

Appellant was directed to pay counsel fees as he was found in 

willful violation of a court order. As the court order did not 

comply with the Child Support Standards Act as it reduced his 

income below the self-support reserve the order is invalid and not 

enforceable. Appellant should not be held accountable for the 

respondent's attorney fees for defending himself against a void 

order. Respondent was found to be in contempt as he paid only that 

amount which would not reduce his income below the self-support 

reserve. Appellant paid his legal obligation of child support.

POINT SIX

WAS THE USE OF THE APPELLANT'S BAIL MONEY
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TO PAY HIS SUPPORT OBLIGATION APPROPRIATE

The Court set bail in the amount of $700.00 (A  - 31) for the 

appellant for his failure to pay child support in the amount of 

$614.04 (A - 31). The appellant was brought back into court after 

his aunt posted the $700.00 for bail. The court had the money 

posted to his account with the Albany County Support Collection 

Unit and then released him from jail (A - 31 to 33). The court had 

no authority to use the appellant's aunt's bail money to pay his 

support obligation, yet alone, to pay more than what was owed.

CONCLUSION   

1. The lower court's finding that the appellant willfully 

failed to obey an order of the court must be reversed as the order 

did not comply with the Child Support Standards Act.

2. The court should determine the reasonable day care and 

medical expenses of the parties considering the fact that the 

appellant has no control over these issues but has them available 

to him free of charge.

3. The appellant should not be responsible to pay for child 

care and dental care that he has available to him at no charge.

4. The awarding of counsel fees was not appropriate and 

should be reversed.

5. The use of the appellant's bail money for child support 

was not appropriate.

Respectfully submitted
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